Imtiaz Farookhi – HBF Speech, 20th March 2007

Good morning, Ladies and Gentleman. I am delighted to be here today.  This policy briefing is very well timed as we all absorb and get to grips with the glut/abundance of new policies, consultations and proposals covering issues from planning, water efficiency, infrastructure and of course zero carbon homes – under the all encompassing banner of Sustainability (the mother of all issues).  

I hardly need mention that as an industry we have really got our work cut out for us - the challenges we face are exceptional – to significantly increase supply, continually improve quality and customer satisfaction, AND meet the Government’s exacting targets whilst adapting to a plethora of new regulations!

That being the case, if we are to stand a fighting chance of meeting these challenges, it is essential that we adopt a positive and proactive approach.  And in my view there is reason to be positive.  Because whilst we are undoubtedly encountering unprecedented levels of change and inevitable uncertainty and concern as result, the fact that the Government is so active on housing issues and that housing remains at the top of its priority list, presents us with real opportunities.  One of the most significant being the chance for our industry and the Government to positively engage with one another and work collaboratively in order to identify and develop real and lasting solutions. 

The importance of building a strong partnership with Government, should not however lead us to shy away from giving our honest views, constructive criticism and well thought out advice.  In fact, as an industry with such an abundance of knowledge, experience and expertise, it is our duty to do so to help ensure that the right approach is adopted within the right timescales, that the reputation of new homes is preserved and that the interests of home buyers is safeguarded.  

From the numerous meetings I have held with Ministers in recent months I have been encouraged by the genuine openness and willingness to listen to industry views and advice. 

Undoubtedly one of the most significant policy developments over the past few months is the policy outlined in the consultation document ‘Building a Greener Future’.

NHBC is firmly behind the thrust of this policy and we are working with government and many other bodies to develop solutions.  The NHBC Foundation and National Centre of Excellence in Housing are both playing a major role in contributing to the agenda – more about their work a little later.

In our response to the consultation we highlighted NHBC’s backing for the underlying objectives.  However we also applied our extensive knowledge of both technical and consumer related issues and our 70 years experience of setting standards and inspecting new homes, to assessing and articulating our key concerns on the practicalities associated with achieving the objectives. 

I’d like to take this opportunity to mention a couple of the issues we raised, those issues which I believe are particularly relevant to our role as standard setter, inspector, consumer protector/new home warranty provider and leading Approved Inspector of Building control here and in Wales.

Firstly and most importantly, we strongly urged the government to place consumer protection at the forefront of technological advances. We strongly believe that consumers must not be exposed to unnecessary risks and used as ‘guinea pigs’ for zero carbon technologies, and systems that have not undergone thorough testing and accreditation. 

There is currently a dearth of tested and certificated microgeneration technologies and systems. Asking consumers to pay for and maintain products and systems that are not reliable or fail to deliver the claimed benefits is certainly not the way forward. 

There are also important lessons for us to learn from the past and from around the world. 

NHBC for example still has a dormant company - PRC Homes - that we formed in the 1980’s to develop accredited repair schemes for defective pre-cast reinforced concrete homes that were bought from local authorities by unsuspecting home owners. The PRC Homes repair and warranty scheme was highly successful in dealing with the fallout, however, it came at a high cost, not least for the people who bought the houses and it’s not an experience any of us would want to repeat. 

In British Columbia a massive failure of new homes due to water penetration, rotting and eventual failure of inadequately designed and constructed timber frame housing systems, which affected up to 10,000 homes, in a market roughly the size of Scotland.  The total cost to the British Columbia economy was between two and five billion Canadian dollars. The British Colombian warranty programme failed, many home buyers faced considerable hardship and the house building industry was very significantly affected for a number of years.
Similar failures experienced in New Zealand and the USA illustrate that change must be well thought through, well managed, and the risks identified and eliminated to avoid causing great distress and cost to home buyers. 

NHBC is currently working on the Department of Trade and Industry and BRE initiative which is in the process of developing certification for renewable systems and installers as one way of helping to address this.

I’m also firmly of the view that in order to secure consumer confidence and buy-in, there is a need to determine current consumer views, expectations and concerns around microgeneration.  We are therefore carrying out detailed research through The NHBC Foundation into consumer attitudes and perceptions of new technologies with a view to defining potential barriers and informing government and the industry’s approach. 

So point one - consumers must not be overlooked in all of this…

The second point I want to emphasise is our firmly held belief that the most suitable way of delivering ‘zero carbon’ is through the building regulations.  Increased environmental standards must not be driven by the planning system – currently local authorities are competing with each other to set tougher environmental standards and this is already producing a hotchpotch of local targets and standards for sustainability which risk setting the regulatory framework back decades to the time of local building byelaws. 

This would cause uncertainty for house builders, frustrate the economies of scale that are essential in reducing the cost of new technologies and could easily endanger the Government’s objective of increasing supply.

 The solution in our view is to allow Building Control professionals, who have the necessary expertise, to administer the technical aspects of sustainability for new homes. The planning system should complement this expertise by encouraging the adoption of spatial planning policies that will allow designers to consider a range of options to meet energy and environmental targets that will be laid out in Building Regulations. 

NHBC has always had a good track record on environmental issues.  Over 15 years ago we researched and published advice on improving the energy efficiency of new homes to meet what was then seen as a significant increase in Building Regulation requirements. And in the early 1990’s we became one of the first organisations to deliver Energy Ratings on a large scale and are now the largest single supplier of this service to new home builders. We were instrumental in the development of Ecohomes and we’ve contributed to a multitude of studies, reports and initiatives ranging from ‘The effects of climate change on Construction’ and ‘A guide to building on Brownfield land’, to ‘Promoting the use of recycled materials’. 

NHBC’s Standards have of course always been a driving force for sustainability.  The durability requirement of the Standards, which state a minimum life of 60 years for the structure of new homes, ensures that homes built today will continue to last well for the benefit of future generations.

We are also committed to encouraging innovative construction and technology that can be used practically and minimises any potential problems.

That is exactly why NHBC is investing in finding solutions and bringing the industry together. In 2005 we set up the NHBC Foundation – an independent research institution - in partnership with the BRE.
The Foundation is already delivering a series of research findings of particular relevance to sustainability and the zero carbon agenda and this will continue through the year. In the next few weeks it will publish its eagerly anticipated report on Water, Energy and Waste and further reports are due shortly on Renewable energy, Site waste management plans and Ground source energy systems in housing developments. 

Following the successful birth of the NHBC Foundation with the undoubted synergy between the BRE and ourselves, in December last year, we founded the National Centre for Excellence in Housing.  The Centre, also independent, arose from considerable interest and support for a body with a wider function and a significantly wider remit. The Centre is focusing on enabling and inspiring excellence and improved standards in new and existing housing. to help the Government achieve its policy objectives and to rise to the challenge of the zero carbon agenda.

As I have said, it so important that the industry’s voice be heard at this time. Therefore, the Centre aims to work on an industry led basis in a partnership with Government (not the other way round).  This way the key issues facing both the newbuild and the existing housing sector can be addressed and owned by the industry. 

It is now becoming apparent that Government has become far more open to the idea of moving away from the detailed prescriptive approach to regulation, providing, that is, that the industry is able to rise to the regulatory challenge. 

It is my feeling (I hope it is shared by others) that there lies a real opportunity for the industry and its stakeholders to seize and lead the agenda and establish a relationship of trust.  The National Centre will provide, I believe a valuable resource in order to turn that vision into reality. 

Conclusion

So, to sum up – 

· A time of extreme but very exciting challenges.  

· The key is to working with government to positively shape the path ahead.  We cannot afford to overlook the consumer and rush through poor technological developments, 

· Building regulations should administer/deliver zero carbon homes not the planning system 

· And there is a pressing need now being addressed by the NHBC Foundation and The Centre for Excellence in Housing for authoritative research and a co-ordinated industry voice.

I firmly believe that by pulling together, combining our substantial knowledge and working in partnership with Government, there is no reason why the industry, the consumer and the environment can’t all be far richer for it.

Thank you very much and I hope you will all gain a great deal from today.
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